russell protection society (inc)
P O Box 154
Russell, Bay of Islands
rps.org.nz
25 March 2021
Ms Willow-Jean Prime
MP for Northland
Freepost PO Box 18 880
Parliament Buildings
Wellington 6160
office.willow-jean.prime@parliament.govt.nz
Dear Ms Prime
I am writing to you on behalf of the Russell Protection Society (RPS) and its members about our on-going concern as to how the Russell Sewerage Scheme is being managed and monitored by the Far North District Council (FNDC).
It appears that the original map published by the FNDC delineating the area that would be served by the Russell Sewerage Scheme has been abandoned without consultation with the Russell Community.  This is of grave concern to the Society as expanding the area will increase the amount of sewerage generated beyond what the scheme was originally designed to handle.  
In view of the large investment that the Russell Community has made and continues to make - at present each ratepayer in Russell pays an annual charge of $966.28 for sewerage reticulation, including a capital levy of some $346.27 - it is understandable that we all wish to ensure that the Russell Sewerage Scheme reaches its predicted lifespan.
It is well recognised that the Russell Sewerage Scheme is particularly vulnerable because of its location and the use of deep bore disposal, which requires both high quality and limited volumes of effluent and this issue has been raised by RPS and discussed with FNDC on numerous occasions.  
The FNDC held a meeting instigated by the RPS on the Russell Sewerage Scheme on 18 October 2017 where they promised to provide the Russell Community and RPS with a copy of the scheme’s management plan, along with six-monthly performance reports.  Disappointingly none of this has occurred.  
There is also the important issue of how the FNDC and their contractors respond to the sewage overflows.  Whilst there is an agreed protocol for responding as part of the Resource Consent for the sewerage scheme, the contractors employed by the FNDC unfortunately appear to be unaware of this and there appears to be a lack of accountability.  Frequently there are significant delays in responding to sewage overflows, signs are often not put up and locals as well as tourists are often unaware of the health hazard.  
There have been a number of sewage overflows, including raw sewage on Tapeka Beach during the recent Summer holidays and at Matauwhi Bay during storm events, as well as regular odour problems there, leading to concerns that the Russell Sewerage Scheme is operating at capacity and is already stretched.
Despite repeated attempts in October and November 2020 the RPS have been unsuccessful in obtaining any information from the FNDC with regard to the Russell Sewerage Scheme in terms of monitoring, maintenance and capital works programmes, or even basic details relating to the number of sewage overflows in Russell.  This is in complete disregard to the FNDC’s promise to keep RPS and the Russell Community informed.
As our elected Member for Northland I am writing to seek your assistance in helping the RPS obtain the information promised by FNDC since 2017 and to reassure the Russell Community that its expensive sewerage scheme is being properly managed and maintained and not overstretched by new development outside of the originally designed area.
The Russell Protection Society also believe that the matter of sewage overflows needs to be raised with the relevant health authorities so that the rate of occurrence can be properly and openly monitored.
I look forward to hearing back from you and thank you for your assistance.
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Bob Drey
Chairperson
Russell Protection Society
Address for Service:  As above
cc:  
Manuela Gmuer-Hornell
Community Board Member
Bay of Islands-Whangaroa Ward
Attachments:  
Russell Waste Water Scheme – Community Meeting – Issues Raised by Meeting Attendees
Emails to FNDC and response from the Infrastructure & Asset Management Department
